
Last summer, while reviewing member suggestions and trying out new iterations of 
possible names, our Name Selection Committee hit upon “Bird Alliance.” It immediately 
became a favorite. BIRD centers the heart of our work, the reason the organization 
was created; ALLIANCE emphasizes the collaborative nature of conservation work, 
done by many and for many. Our organization strives to be welcoming, to build long-
lasting partnerships that blossom from a shared love of nature. 

While our committee worked hard, we remained in close communication with the 
growing number of other Audubon chapters who were changing their names. Our goals 
were largely the same: to find a name that better represents the work we all do. We 
were excited to learn that others had independently come up with names akin to “Bird 
Alliance” through their own methods. Sharing a similar name was not only appealing, 
it strengthened the idea behind a true bird alliance—a network of many conservation 
organizations around the country, coming together for birds.

The main challenge for us was to find the right geographic descriptor. The first name 
proposed to and approved by our members used “Badgerland,” a term common 
among businesses in our area to describe this part of the state. After that name was 
challenged and our board decided to modify our name, the committee went back to 
the drawing board. Our organization’s service area covers ten counties in the southern 
part of the state, and has always worked well beyond Madison. We wanted to take 
this opportunity to choose a name that would include our members and our work well 
beyond the city limits. Southern Wisconsin does just that—it includes the driftless 
region and the adjacent glacial plains, prairies, lakes, and wetlands; it includes our 
sanctuaries in three different counties; and it includes the volunteers who monitor 
kestrel boxes and watch eagle nests all throughout our region. 

Member feedback in January made it clear that “Southern Wisconsin” was the 
preferred descriptor for our service area. Our committee and board agreed, and on 
February 1, our membership voted to make it official. 

We are so proud to be the Southern Wisconsin Bird Alliance (SoWBA).

Thank you to all of our members for your overwhelming support throughout the entire 
process of our name change. We can’t wait to unveil our new logo and website (plus 
plenty of cool new shirts, hats, and stickers) later this year! 

For more information on our new name, visit swibirds.org/new-name.
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Last April, as the tree buds began leafing out and our beautiful songbirds were 
returning to Wisconsin, I remember thinking, “I am really going to take time to 
slow down and enjoy every moment of what is going to be a tremendous year.” 
Turns out I was partially right. The year went by way too fast, but it was indeed 
a fabulous, eventful year. Now, as I slow down to reflect on it, I’m reminded of 
all we were able to accomplish, thanks to the incredible support of members like 
you. 

Let’s kick it off with the protection of more than 450 additional acres of land! That 
land will provide valuable native habitat for birds, including 374 acres at our new 
sanctuary property, the gorgeous and unique Fair Meadows. Our citizen science 
programs grew and flourished, with more volunteers, new areas served, and 
greater impact than ever before. Our youth education program was vibrant, fun, 
and reached tons of curious kids, providing inspiration and sharing joy. And we 
advocated broadly on behalf of birds, including successfully defending Wisconsin’s 
first bird-friendly glass ordinance. 

Of course, there’s our new name. We are grateful for the immense support we 
received throughout the process this past year. Though we did not foresee a 
challenge to the name we began using in September, the best way out is always 
through (thanks Robert Frost!), and we’re proud of how we professionally handled 
the issue. We also appreciate the opportunity to learn from it as we move 
forward. Here’s to bright days ahead as the Southern Wisconsin Bird Alliance!

2024 is shaping up to be just as, or even more, tremendous. Thanks in advance 
for making that possible. And don’t forget . . . slow down and enjoy every 
moment. 2024 might just go pretty darn fast.

CHEERS TO ANOTHER GREAT YEAR!
by Matt Reetz, executive director
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1,343 community members 
joined us to explore on a bird and 
nature outing, learn something 
new in an adult education course, 
or participate in a hands-on event, 
like kestrel banding and monarch 
tagging.

893 citizen scientists 
volunteered for our Bald Eagle 
Nest Watch, Bird Collision Corps, 
Kestrel Nest Box Monitoring, and 
Madison-area Christmas Bird 
Count programs.

454 additional acres of land 
now permananently protected by 
Southern Wisconsin Bird Alliance, 
bringing the total acreage of 
habitat conserved, restored, and 
managed for birds and other 
wildlife to 2,589.

66 free field trips were offered in 
2023. Many of these outings were 
led by volunteers, and some were made possible through partnerships with other 
local conservation organizations.

24 different classrooms adventured outdoors, played fun learning games, 
and discovered nature with our education team (10 classrooms in the spring, 14 
classrooms in the fall).

11 summer interns experienced the rewarding, hands-on work involved in 
habitat restoration at our sanctuaries (six interns at Faville Grove, five through 
the Prairie Partners program).

2 sanctuary managers and influential conservationists Mark Martin and Susan 
Foote-Martin were inducted into the Wisconsin Conservation Hall of Fame for their 
lifelong commitment to conservation.

1 new sanctuary called Fair Meadows Sanctuary and State Natural Area, is now 
owned and managed by Southern Wisconsin Bird Alliance, the third sanctuary to 
join our land holdings.

2023 BY THE NUMBERS
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“Momentous” might be the best word to describe 2023 at Fair Meadows. It 
officially became a Southern Wisconsin Bird Alliance sanctuary in the summer, 
with previous owners Penny and Gary Shackelford now volunteer land managers. 
Chris Kaplan, who has participated in restoration and management at the 
property since the 1990s, will continue this work as SoWBA’s newest staff 
member—the sanctuary land steward.

Fair Meadows is a mosaic of wetlands, upland prairies, and oak-hickory 
woodlands, shaped with hills and kettles. Previous management has emphasized 
the control of invasive species. A major milestone in 2023 was the removal of 
the last of the hybrid cattails from all 30 acres of sedge meadows in the eastern 
section of the sanctuary. The success of these and other efforts has allowed the 
management balance to tip toward increasing diversity through interseeding, and 
the planting of trees, shrubs, and forbs. One hundred trees, including swamp 
white oak, river birch, sycamore, and bur oak were planted into two acres of 
a wetland where 15 acres of black and green ash trees had been killed by the 
emerald ash borer. In the rest of the area, removal of invasive brush and reed 
canary grass is underway to restore sedge meadow and fen species that had 
been overtaken by ash and brush.

A STARTING POINT
by Gary & Penny Shackelford, Fair Meadows volunteer sanctuary managers 
Chris Kaplan, Fair Meadows land steward 
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Another important feature of 
2023 was drought. Only a few 
eastern prairie white fringed 
orchids bloomed in the wettest 
spots. Indian grass and big 
bluestem were shorter than 
usual, but some species thrived. 
In the prairies, wild bergamot 
and coneflowers prospered, and 
the wetlands displayed brilliant 
yellow swaths of bidens. A state 
threatened species, prairie 
Indian plantain (Arnoglossum 
plantagineum), suddenly 
expanded in three areas.

2023 was also a year of many 
firsts at Fair Meadows. We held 
our first Birdathon and our first 
Christmas Bird Count at the 
sanctuary. The first bat surveys 
revealed over 150 bats using 
the barn. In the first bumblebee 
survey, Jay Watson of the 
Wisconsin DNR documented 
eight species, including a rusty patched bumblebee! Jay also found a species new 
to him, a golden-legged mydas fly (Mydas tibialis). The fly is not very common 
in Wisconsin, found only in the southern part of the state. It loves to visit 
rattlesnake master, which is the plant he found it on! 

To plot our direction for the future, we took a hint from Google Maps—to get 
directions, one can’t enter only the destination, one must have a starting point. 
So, we resumed photo monitoring at 26 selected sites. First, identify the habitat 
and the species that are living there, then use ongoing surveys to redirect or 
modify management. 

Perhaps the best indicator of a bright future for Fair Meadows was the 
enthusiasm of the human visitors who arrived on ten tours—over 250 birders, 
conservationists, and lovers of the natural world. We look forward to so much 
more in 2024!

A STARTING POINT, continued
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We accomplished lots of brush and weed control at Faville Grove again this 
past year. We seeded new areas of prairies, savanna, woodland, and wetland 
with native species. New species from previous seeding projects showed up, 
and uncommon species appeared in new places. We had great volunteer help 
and another fun, engaged crew of six summer interns. We saw the departure 
of former land steward Drew Harry and the arrival of new land steward Tucker 
Sanborn. And we added another 80 acres to the sanctuary.

A key piece of the landscape puzzle, this new tract fills in the north end of 
Faville Woods to protect the entire woodland, as well as the southeast corner of 
Faville Marsh, now 80% protected. It includes 55 acres of rolling farmland that 
connects the west section with the Snake Marsh on Highway G. It’s the 19th piece 

KEY PIECES OF THE PUZZLE
by David Musolf & Roger Packard, Faville Grove volunteer sanctuary managers 
Tucker Sanborn, Faville Grove land steward 
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of property added to the sanctuary over the past 25 years, bringing the total 
acreage formally protected to nearly 1,000—a remarkable consolidation of land in 
an otherwise fragmented landscape, and a boon to wildlife, like grassland birds, 
which need large, open habitats.

As soon as we could, volunteers, staff, and contractors began clearing the woods, 
marsh edge, and property-line fences of woody invasives that were crowding oaks 
and hickories and blocking long vistas. With volunteers and summer interns, we 
battled garlic mustard, Japanese hedge parsley and burdock on the new parcel. 
Late this fall, volunteers and staff burned through the new woodland acreage for 
the first time in living memory to discourage seedling buckthorns and to stimulate 
spring blooms. Next summer, we’ll begin to tackle the reed canary grass on the 
marsh border, and eventually, we will restore the farm fields to prairie, but not 
before the invasives around the perimeter are well controlled. 

Many generous donors participated in putting together the pieces of our 
landscape puzzle fundraiser—replacing the emergency funds we drew from to 
purchase the property and strengthening our position to secure more habitat for 
birds and other wildlife in the future. An image of the completed puzzle and a list 
of donors can be viewed by visiting swibirds.org/puzzle. 

In addition to the funds raised through the puzzle campaign, we received 
$200,000 from the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service as a partner with Ducks 
Unlimited and other groups in a successful $2,000,000 grant application for 
wetland protection in southeast and southcentral Wisconsin. 

The actual, on-the-ground puzzle of restoring the Faville Grove landscape isn’t yet 
complete and will take many more years, additional land acquisition, and careful 
restoration. Already, the landscape is becoming less of a patchwork and coming 
more clearly into view, with the contours of the moraines on the new property 
rolling seamlessly down to the marsh and the undulating, tawny prairies in the 
sanctuary beyond. 

Bird conservation, close to home.

Southern Wisconsin Bird Alliance is your southern Wisconsin Audubon 
chapter. Though we have a similar mission to protect birds, we are a distinct 
organization from National Audubon Society. By directly supporting SoWBA or 
becoming a local member, you make a big difference for the birds and habitats 

you love right here in Wisconsin and beyond. Thank you!

KEY PIECES OF THE PUZZLE, continued
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There is nothing quite as awe-inspiring as spotting a new species at a place you 
thought you knew like the back of your hand. Moments like these are what make 
our sanctuaries so special, and lucky for us, we’ve experienced a fair share of 
them this year. 

While searching for damselflies and dragonflies at Erstad Prairie, insect-loving 
field trip leaders and volunteers were treated to more than a diverse array of 
odonates when they identified the federally endangered Karner blue butterfly for 
the first time at the property. Otsego Marsh also added a federally endangered 
insect to its species list when U.S. Geological Survey researchers reported the 
first observation of the rusty patched bumblebee. 

We always look forward to the arrival of monarch butterflies at our prairies. 
Sanctuary staff, volunteers, and field trip participants tagged 750 monarchs for 
Monarch Watch, bringing our total tagged monarchs at Goose Pond to over 8,000 
since 2012. With the help of volunteers, we also collected 152 pounds of pure 
live common milkweed seed—enough to fill 2,400 acres with the monarch’s host 
plant. 

Of course, monarch butterflies need more than a place to lay their eggs; they 

WHERE NATIVE SPECIES THRIVE
by Mark Martin & Susan Foote-Martin, Goose Pond sanctuary managers 
Graham Steinhauer, Goose Pond land steward  
Emma Raasch, Goose Pond ecological restoration technician 
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also rely on a variety of nectar 
sources to fuel their journey to and 
from Mexico. In 2023, we seeded 116 
acres of sanctuary and partner land 
with diverse prairie mixes that will 
provide habitat and food sources for 
insects, birds, mammals, and more.

It’s no secret that great things take 
time and hard work, and our prairies 
are no exception. Although plantings 
still provide resources in their 
first years, with the right care and 
management, they will continue to 
improve year after year. One way we 
maintain the openness and diversity 
of our prairies is the “prescribed” 
use of fire. This year, we burned 228 
acres. In most years, we would burn 
more acreage in the spring, but the 
mild December weather gave us a 
record-breaking fall burn season of 
126 acres. Despite our successful 
burn season, 85% of our total 
acreage remains unburned and will 
provide cover for wildlife this winter.

Through all of our achievements, 
there was one common thread: 
our remarkable and hardworking 
volunteers. Without their dedication, 
many new species would go 
unnoticed, our prairies would go 
unburned, and we could not collect 
nearly the amount of seed necessary 
to meet our restoration goals. 

From the whole Goose Pond 
Sanctuary team, thank you for an 
awesome 2023!

WHERE NATIVE SPECIES THRIVE, continued
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When we look back on last year, it’s 
a blur of memories: loading up our 
wagons and cars with totes filled with 
lesson supplies. Quick pre-lesson 
planning about how we would shift 
lesson plans to match each group’s 
dynamics. Hosing down muddy parts 
from obstacle courses, or putting 
skulls back into our cabinet just so. 
Hearing a mountain of nature stories, 
and seeing small hands bringing us 
nature treasures. The noise of a class 
of kids sprinting across a field to their 
outdoor classroom, signaling the start 
of another lesson. 

2023 was a great year for new 
lessons. We’re especially proud 
of how much we’ve expanded our 
lessons about Diversity, Equity, 
Inclusion, and Access in the environmental sciences. The kids we work with are 
diverse—from a variety of cultural backgrounds, with a variety of languages 
spoken at home. The lessons we teach them should reflect that diversity, too! 

In the November 2023 newsletter, you heard about our lessons on Traditional 
Ecological Knowledge. We also created a week’s worth of lessons to pair with 
Black Birder’s Week. Our new lessons about LGBTQIA+ in nature teach about 
fish that change sex (sometimes repeatedly), bisexual bonobos, gender-fluid 
hummingbirds, and more (the term LGBTQIA+ encompasses many gender 
identities and sexual orientations, including lesbian, gay, bisexual, transgender, 
queer or questioning, intersex, asexual or agender). In November, we revamped 
our lesson about the deep connection Wisconsin Indigenous peoples have with 
wolves. And in every lesson we’re able to, we connect the science we’re teaching 
with the work of an awesome scientist of color. 

In the medley of memories, we have so many favorites, and we have shared 
here just a few. We hope you enjoy them as much as we did!

To check out the new lessons and many more, visit swibirds.org/free-lessons.

MAKING MEMORIES
by Carolyn Byers, director of education 
Mickenzee Okon, educator
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Our education program is possible thanks to support from the Caerus Foundation, 
Theda and Tamblin Clark Smith Family Foundation, and Jenni & Kyle Foundation.

“I love when kids bring 
in nature things to share 
with us. The kids are 
usually excited to share 
nature stories with us, but 
when there’s something 
they can bring in to 
show-and-tell, it’s extra 
special. Recently, a 4th 
grader brought in a bird 
wing for us to ID! He also 
brought rubber gloves 
‘in case we wanted to 
touch the moldy parts.’ He 
enjoyed telling the whole 
class about how and 
where he found it, and 
loved hearing what we 
had to say about it. We 
think the wing belonged 
to a juvenile American 
Crow—but walking the 
kids through the whole 
investigation process was 
more exciting than finally 
making the ID.”  
—Carolyn Byers

“New lessons are the best! It’s always a joy seeing kids get excited about the 
brand-new lessons we bring in. We work hard to make these educational lessons 
fun and exciting, and it’s rewarding when it all pays off. One moment that really 
exemplified this was when we updated our cicadas lesson to include a new game 
about the cicada killer wasp! It’s a super silly ‘run around screaming’ type of 
game where the teachers also get to get in on the action.” 
—Mickenzee Okon

MAKING MEMORIES, continued
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Each year, the number of 
passionate and engaged 
citizen scientists who 
participate in our programs 
grows, as does the positive 
impact of those programs. 
Bald Eagle Nest Watch, Bird 
Collision Corps, and the 
Kestrel Nest Box Monitoring 
Program all went above and 
beyond our expectations, 
thanks to our amazing 
volunteers and partners—
see our previous newsletters 
and website for more 
information. 

But in December, one 
program stands out. Amidst 
the holidays’ hustle and 
bustle, Christmas Bird 
Count (CBC) is a wonderful 
reminder of the benefits 
of slowing down to enjoy 
nature and community with 
many birders in southern Wisconsin. Bonus: it benefits science.

CBC is the longest-running citizen science program in the country, beginning in 1900 
by an ornithologist as a way to reframe how the public thinks about birds (instead of 
something to shoot, something to observe). Since then, National Audubon has led 
the overall effort, and there are thousands of counts that are conducted each year 
between December 14 and January 5 that are coordinated by local birders. Data 
are used by scientists to answer all sorts of questions about bird populations and 
dynamics.

Our area has a plethora of Christmas Bird Counts, including 12 within our chapter 
boundary. Southern Wisconsin Bird Alliance runs the Madison-area CBC (which last 
year had the 14th highest number of volunteers, out of 2,625 CBCs!). This year, 
we created opportunities for birders to get involved with CBCs conducted at each of 

A SEASON FOR THE BIRDERS
by Brenna Marsicek, director of communications & outreach
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our sanctuaries: Faville Grove is part of the Waterloo circle, Goose Pond is part of 
Poynette, and Fair Meadows ran their own count. 

In addition, there were also counts done in Baraboo, Clyde, Columbus, Cooksville, 
Mount Horeb, Pardeeville, Randolph, and Richland Center (results of each below). 
Many of you have been involved in at least one of these counts, and some birders 
participate in multiple CBCs.

It is really incredible to see all the combined results of all of these counts. And you 
never know what you might see or not see. Multiple areas reported Yellow-rumped 
Warblers this year. Baraboo had a Gray-crowned Rosy Finch! A meadowlark was in 
Mount Horeb. This event is made for curious and community-minded folks, and it is 
an absolute delight.

The morning of the Madison count on December 16, I paused my baking and 
prepping and spent an hour at Door Creek Park. I didn’t see a single other person 
while I slowly walked the woods, greeting each White-breasted Nuthatch that yank-
ed nearby, and smiling at the Brown Creepers that beebopped around me. I left the 
woods with a list of 16 species, a curiosity of what other Madison birders had found, 
and a rejuvenated feeling in my heart.

Location Date Species  Birds Counters Hours Coordinator
Baraboo 12/27 61 13,510 61 178 Scott Swengel
Clyde 1/2 51 5,057 13 75 Steven Greb
Columbus 12/19 37 3,894 11 31 Louise Venn
Cooksville 1/1 64 7,835 13 40 Quentin Yoerger
Fair Meadows 12/19 27 351 17 68 Penny & Gary Shackelford
Madison-area 12/16 94 45,943 228 402 Brenna Marsicek
Mount Horeb 12/31 56 6,905 57 101 Kerry Beheler
Pardeeville 12/18 54 4,815 21 51 Brian Doverspike
Poynette 12/30 68 8,829 52 67 Mark & Sue Foote-Martin
Randolph 12/18 40 3,866 8 26 Jon Roti Roti
Richland Ctr. 12/16 58 7,246 27 80 Eric Volden
Waterloo 12/14 70 11,680 50 64 Karen Etter Hale

Totals 119,931 558 1,182

Southern Wisconsin Christmas Bird Counts
Results from all the 2023 circles within our organization’s service area
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2023 was a good year, which brought growth and change to our organization. 
Because of increased acreage and need, we added new staff at our sanctuaries. Our 
citizen science programs continue to grow, bringing in more volunteers than ever.

Our sanctuaries saw significant growth, with the addition of land to Faville Grove and 
the acquisition of an entire new sanctuary, Fair Meadows Sanctuary and State Natural 
Area. We employed 11 full-time restoration interns, and we continued year-round 
management of over 2,000 acres of bird and wildlife habitat. Our education program 
added and strengthened relationships with local teachers, and got kids outside to 
experience birds and nature firsthand.  

Our members and friends stepped up to make all this possible—we received gifts 
from more than 1,500 unique donors. In addition to longtime supporters, we were 
glad to welcome 373 new donors to the flock; it’s gratifying that so many of you care 
about our work.

The graphics on the opposite page summarize our operating income and expenses, 
and financial position.

•	 Program expenses include everything you read about in other sections of this 
newsletter—restoration work at Goose Pond, Faville Grove, and Fair Meadows 
sanctuaries; reaching area kids with our education program; as well as other 
volunteer-driven citizen science projects like Bald Eagle Nest Watch and Bird 
Collision Corps. Our programs 
are why we’re here.

•	 Administration includes 
finances, human resources, 
communications, and board 
support.

•	 Fundraising includes 
communicating with current 
donors, while looking for 
new donors and funding 
opportunities.

We ended 2023 in a good position 
to continue our work in 2024. 
Thanks so much for your ongoing 
support and for helping us to fulfill 
our mission.

STRONG START FOR ‘24
by John Minnich, financial manager
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2023 Income
Contributions from Individuals.....$689,903 
Grants & Government Contracts...$159,728 
Investment Distributions.............$159,121 
Sales, Land Rent, & Other............$39,588 
Community Shares of Wisconsin...$7,663 
National Audubon Support...........$6,968

TOTAL operating INCOME            $1,062,971

2023 Expenses
Sanctuary management..............$373,956 
Education..................................$193,700 
Administration............................$178,642 
Advocacy...................................$111,491 
Fundraising................................$108,709

TOTAL OPERATING EXPENSES       $966,498

2023 Statement of Financial Position

ASSETS
Cash..................................$698,252 
Accounts receivable..............$92,355 
Prepaid expenses...............$14,936 
Investments........................$6,046,980 
Lease asset............................$181,398 
Property & equipment (net)...$9,044,446 
TOTAL ASSETS                      $16,078,367

LIABILITIES
Accounts payable.................$23,231 
Accrued expenses.................$15,647 
Lease liability.......................$181,931 
TOTAL LIABILITIES            $220,809

NET ASSETS
Without donor restrictions..$10,092,566 
With donor restrictions.......$5,195,628 
Board-designated...............$569,364 
TOTAL NET ASSETS*         $15,857,558

TOTAL LIABILITIES & NET ASSETS  
$16,078,367

*Most assets are sanctuary lands.

For our financial policies and details of 
our financial health, visit swibirds.org/
financial-reports. A final financial audit 
will be available in summer 2024.

STRONG START FOR ‘24, continued
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The Conservation Leaders Donor Recognition Circle

Southern Wisconsin Bird Alliance has launched a special membership level to 
celebrate some of our most dedicated donors. Our Conservation Leaders Donor 
Recognition Circle allows us to honor those members who make significant annual 
gifts toward our mission. With annual gifts of $1,000 or more, Conservation Leaders 
provide essential lift and support to local bird and land conservation and keep 
our organization soaring. As additional thanks, we offer special benefits to these 
generous leaders including:

•	 Small-group wildlife experiences, such as bird banding, bird releases, and more;

•	 Annual Conservation Leaders guided bird tour at a SoWBA sanctuary (Fair 
Meadows, Faville Grove, or Goose Pond) with Executive Director Matt Reetz and 
sanctuary staff; and

•	 Annual Conservation Leaders event with Executive Director Matt Reetz and board 
members.

All supporters who donate/have donated $1,000 or more between November 1, 2023 
and December 31, 2024 will be renewed as active members of the 2024 Conservation 
Leaders. Note: you can give anonymously and still be in the circle. Learn more at 
swibirds.org/giving-circle or contact Becky Abel, director of philanthropy, at 608-255-
2473 x5 or babel@swibirds.org with questions.

Special thanks to our inaugural group of Conservation Leaders (based on 2022 and/
or 2023 giving), listed on the next page.

16YOUR SUPPORT FOR BIRDS IS INCREDIBLE
A big thank you to those who made an extra commitment to bird conservation and 
Southern Wisconsin Bird Alliance this past year!
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Amy Alstad
James Alstad
Henry Anderson
Caroline Beckett &  
Frank Sandner
Diane Berry &  
Gene Masters
Dale Beske &  
Dorothy Gertsch
Terri Bleck &  
Patricia Hanson
Jim Block & Terese Allen
Steve Bower &  
Leslie DeMuth
Laura Bowles &  
Neil McLaughlin
Kathie Brock
Willis Brown & Photina Lee
Ann & Dick Burgess
Curt & Arlys Caslavka
Doug & Sherry Caves
Pat & Angel Clark
Dick & Jane Dana
Susan Denholm
Neal Deunk
Cal & Ruth Dewitt
Ann Doody
Jean Druckenmiller
Patrick & Lloyd Eagan
John & Karin Exo
Martha Fish & Paul Fuchs
Kay Gabriel &  
Fiona McTavish
Carole Garczynski
Peggy & Carl Glassford
Elizabeth Goulette

Alice & John Grady
Robert & Nancy Greenler
Karen Grimmer
Galen & Grace Hasler
Pamela Heaney
R. Tod Highsmith
Les & Susan Hoffman
Dave Huffman
Karen Jaeschke
Maggie Jones &  
David Linton
Stephanie Judge &  
Noah Kunin-Goldsmith
David Kelso
Nydia Kien
Darcy Kind & Marc Vitale
Dorothy Klinefelter
Sue & Terrill Knaack
Jeff Kuesel
Hilda & David Kuter
Max Lagally
Peggy Lemon
Roma Lenehan
Lisa Lepeak & Robin 
Wagner
Kenneth Livermore
Kathleen & Tom Luedtke
Colleen Marsden & 
Holly Anderson
Mark Martin &  
Susan Foote-Martin
William & Rebecca Martin
Sandra Mason
Stacey & Walter Meanwell
Rose Meinholz

David Musolf & Roger 
Packard
Maddie & Tim Norris
Pamela Ploetz &  
John Henderson
Kathleen & Robert Poi
Jay Premo
Robert Pricer
David Rihn &  
Valerie Bailey-Rihn
Sally Rowe & Bill Bauer
Ann Schedel
Alyson Schmeisser
Gary & Penny Shackelford
Jim & Kathy Shurts
Arlette Siekmeier
James & Janice 
Spredemann
Sandy Stark
Lynn & John Stephani
Kathie & Larry Svabek
Dee Traxler
Deborah & Pat Turski
Patrick Walsh
Mary Washburn
Lynne & Peter Weil
Mareda Weiss
Topf Wells & 
Sally Probasco
Jan Westemeier
Sally Wilmeth &  
Terry Geurkink
Tom Wolfe & Pat Powers
Levi & Janet Wood
James Young
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The Kestrel Legacy Circle: ensuring a future for birds

Your love for birds and nature can shape the future. Naming 
Southern Wisconsin Bird Alliance in your will or estate honors 
your commitment to our natural world for generations to 
come—and it’s easy to do. The birds you love will continue to 
thrive in southern Wisconsin landscapes beyond your lifetime, 
made possible through your forethought. 

Members of the Kestrel Legacy Circle have named our 
organization in their will or estate, thereby strengthening 
our work and mission well beyond their lifetimes. We are 
honored by and like to recognize people who have made this 
commitment to local birds and lands. For more, visit swibirds.
org/legacy or contact Becky Abel at 608-255-2473 x5 or babel@swibirds.org. Join us 
in chirping out a big THANK YOU to our Kestrel Legacy Circle members!

Anonymous Donors
Becky Abel 
John Aeschlimann
Robert & Gerry Bennicoff
Terri Bleck
Jim Block & Terese Allen
Katherine Brock
Curt & Arlys Caslavka
Pat & Angel Clark
Barb Constans &  
Deborah Rhode
Patricia Constans
Charles & Joni Crave 
Family
Gary & Jana Funk
Kay Gabriel &  
Fiona McTavish
Elizabeth Goulette
Dorothy Haines
Sprocket Hanks
Galen & Grace Hasler

Joann B. Hayes &  
Alan E. Penn
Jim & Marci Hess
Maggie & Bob Honig
Harriet Irwin
Lu Kummerow
Elsie Lapinski
Peg Loomis Ridgely & 
Robert Ridgely
Marcia MacKenzie
Katheryn (Kay) Mackie
Colleen Marsden &  
Holly Anderson
Jill & Jerry Martin
Mark Martin &  
Susan Foote-Martin
Stephen Morton
David Musolf
Roger Packard
Kay Rashka
Patrick J. Ready

Doris & Don Rusch
Ellyn Satter
Don Schmidt
Donna Sereda &  
Jay DeNovo
Jim Shurts
Susan Slapnick 
Mark Smith &  
Daniel Rigney
Kingsley Smith &  
Sylvia Cantu Smith
Sandy Stark
Timothy L. Taschwer Trust
Anita Temple
Stuart Utley
Topf Wells & Sally Probasco
Sally Wilmeth &  
Terry Geurkink
James Young
Dawn Zuengler &  
Nicole Wagner
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Want to simplify your giving? Join our Frequent Flyers flock!

Frequent Flyers are a group of dedicated supporters who sustain our work with 
regular, recurring donations. This provides predictable revenue, helps balance our 
resources throughout the year, and reduces fundraising expenses—which means we 
can do more to celebrate and protect birds!

Frequent Flyers enjoy the convenience of distributing their giving throughout the year 
and saying goodbye to renewal deadlines. When you join the Frequent Flyers, you 
can select the frequency and amount of your automated contributions. Help us fly 
high at swibirds.org/flyers!

Members—your vote counts!

The board of directors provides our organization with financial oversight and 
strategic direction. Three current members are seeking to renew their terms: 
Patrick Eagan, Jeff Galligan, and Darcy Kind. 

Now is officially the time for members to vote! Please take a moment to read 
the candidate statements and cast your ballot by visiting swibirds.org/2024-
ballot

Ballots are due by Monday, March 11 at 11:59 PM Central Time. Thank you!
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PHOTO CREDITS

P2: American Robin eating berries by Grayson Smith/USFWS Midwest

P3: Tundra Swans by Arlene Koziol

P4: Pileated Woodpecker by Gary Shackelford

P5: Gary and Chris plant trees at Fair Meadows by Penny Shackelford

P6: Northern Harrier flying over a prairie by Grayson Smith/USFWS Midwest

P8: Volunteers collect seeds at Goose Pond by Mark McGinley

P9: (above) Rusty patched bumblebee at Otsego Marsh by Lainet Garcia Rivera; 
(below) Karner blue butterfly at Erstad Prairie by Jim Otto

P10: A child does nature journaling about cicadas by Carolyn Byers/SoWBA

P11: A child shows off a cool leaf by Carolyn Byers/SoWBA

P12: Birders participate in the 2023 Christmas Bird Count at Faville Grove by 
Brenna Marsicek/SoWBA

P14: Female American Redstart photo via Pixabay

P16: Cottongrass on floating bog at Faville Grove by Drew Harry

P18: American Kestrel by Mick Thompson

P19: Mallard drake takes off from water by Grayson Smith/USFWS Midwest

You made a big difference for birds! We are grateful to our supporters at all 
levels, but due to space constraints, are unable to list them in this issue. A list of 
all 2023 donors can be found on our website: swibirds.org/2023-donors 

THANK YOU TO ALL OF OUR 2023 DONORS!

UPCOMING EVENTS

To register and find detailed information about upcoming field trips, events, and 
adult education offerings visit swibirds.org/events

Want to get involved? Find volunteer opportunities at swibirds.org/volunteer
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We are a proud member of 
the following organizations:

SOUTHERN WISCONSIN BIRD ALLIANCE TEAM

Matt Fortney, president
Pat Clark, vice president
Jeff Galligan, secretary 
Tim Norris, treasurer
Olivia Dunn
Patrick Eagan
Joanne Jones
Darcy Kind
Matt Krueger
Lisa Lepeak
Dexter Patterson

Becky Abel, director of philanthropy

Carolyn Byers, director of education

Brenna Marsicek, director of 
communications and outreach

John Minnich, financial manager

Mickenzee Okon, educator

Matt Reetz, executive director

Kaitlin Svabek, communications 
coordinator

FAIR MEADOWS TEAM

Penny & Gary Shackelford, volunteer 
sanctuary managers

Chris Kaplan, land steward

FAVILLE GROVE TEAM

David Musolf & Roger Packard, 
volunteer sanctuary managers

Tucker Sanborn, land steward

GOOSE POND TEAM

Mark Martin & Susan Foote-Martin, 
sanctuary managers

Emma Raasch, ecological restoration 
technician

Graham Steinhauer, land steward

STAFF BOARD OF DIRECTORS


